DRAFT Minutes of the Shalbourne Parish Council held on                    Monday 8th September 2008


Present:

Lesley Green, Julia Preston, David Byrne, Julian Hooper, Randle Theobald, Jim Moore, Stella Zweck, Geoff Tyler, 
For part of the meeting both Councillor Peter Veasey, (District Councillor), Councillor Robert Hall (County Councillor) were present and gave brief reports.
7 members of the public. Parish Clerk
Council Session 
Apologies for absence: Councillor Hooper
Declarations of personal and prejudicial interests. None received 
42. Receive Approval of minutes of the last meeting and amendment to the May minute Proposed by  Randle Theobald; Seconded by Julia Preston 
Adopted
43. Matters arising from minutes

Review of Actions taken and Clerks Report. 
44. Consider co-option for replacement of Mr Blanthorn 

A letter had been received from Mr N Titchen, who had stood at the 2007 Parish Council election but was narrowly defeated; he registered his interest in being co-opted to fill the current vacancy.

A proposal was made to advertise the intension of the PC to co-opt, interested parties should apply to the Chairman or Clerk with a brief resume and a decision would be taken at the November meeting.
Proposed by Jim Moore; Seconded by Stella Zweck. 

Agreed unanimously.
Action: Clerk To place notice in Parish Magazine
45. Adopt the Freedom of Information Policy (previously circulated), with an annual review.

Proposed by Lesley Green; Seconded by Julia Preston.  

Agreed unanimously.
46. Adopt the Complaints Procedure Policy (previously circulated) 

Proposed by Lesley Green; Seconded by Randle Theobald.  
Agreed unanimously
47. Consider how to advertise, prioritise and award Parish organisation grants under the 2009 budget particularly in the light of Community money being available from the Ropewind Development.
The size of the grant likely to be available from the Ropewind Development is unknown. At County Councillor Robert Hall’s suggestion. Stella Zweck was tasked to talk to the local planning authority at KDC to ascertain how much might be available and what the procedures were for drawing down those funds.

It was agreed that Stella Zweck should undertake this task and report back at the November meeting.
Proposed: Geoff Tyler 

Seconded: Lesley Green

Lesley Green also proposed that interested parties should be notified that these funds may be becoming available and village organisations should give some thought to community projects that would benefit from such funding. Formal engagement would start once the information on the funds available was known.

a. Consider grant request from PCC for churchyard grass cutting.
The PCC had made a request for £1200 to cover the costs of the churchyard grass cutting in the period 2007/08.

The Clerk was asked to seek further information on how this request relates to previous grants awarded as it has arisen midterm in the Council’s budget.

Action: Clerk to discuss this application with the PCC treasurer.
48. Consider a disposable of old equipment policy that allows the Clerk to use their discretion on non capital items over 5 years old. 
Proposed by; Julia Preston Seconded by Lesley Green.  
Agreed unanimously
49. Consider the implications, and benefits attached to the Unitary Authority devolved responsibilities, eg   bank/verge cutting
ACTION: The Clerk was instructed to invite Richard Munroe from Wiltshire County Council to the November meeting to explain the procedures.

50. Consider the needs and feasibility of the Parish Council organising a Community bus scheme.
ACTION: David Byrne was requested to undertake a feasibility study and report back to the Council at the November meeting.

Councillor Stella Zweck left the meeting at 9.30pm.

51. Councillor Jim Moore moved a resolution to “Close the deposit account in the Nationwide Building Society and to open a new deposit account in the Nat West Bank. Thus giving the Parish Council a deposit and current account with the same ban”. Councillor Moore also moved a resolution to renew the mandates for the authorised signatories to be two out of four Councillors for both the deposit and current accounts.
The Chairman and Clerk were to be authorised to implement these arrangements.

Proposed: Councillor J P Moore

Seconded: Councillor L Green

Agreed unanimously.

52. Parish Council to resolve to authorise the signing of orders for payment and agree transfer from deposit to current account

	Item
	Amount
	Due Date

	CPRE Membership
	£28.00
	01.09.08

	Jim Moore Flood WG expenses
	£42.47
	ASAP

	Clerks expenses
	£17.02
	ASAP

	Clerks Salary
	£434.16 +

£86.84 deducted in July
	ASAP

	KDC Skip hire
	£70.00
	ASAP

	
	
	

	Total 
	£678.49
	

	Transfer
	£700.00
	

	
	
	


Proposed: Lesley Green
Seconded: Julia Preston
Agreed unanimously

53. Planning Applications Received for consideration and outcomes

K/58662/F Proposed new building to incorporate new milling and blending plant at Doves Farm Foods, no objections after landscaping had been amended. KDC approval granted

K/59151/TR2 Work on trees at the Grove, PC no objections, KDC approved
K/58668/F Ropewind Farm Development, PC objected on grounds of sewage system overload, car parking, lack of clear information on building materials and management of communal areas.  Went before Regulatory Committee on 28.08.08

K/59256/F removal of existing stable and replace with new stable, PC no objections

54. Committee Reports:

The Council to resolve to accept the Committee reports and give further directions as appropriate from the following committees.
b. Environment (Councillor Preston)

c. Flooding (Councillors Moore and Tyler)
d. Footpaths (Councillor Moore)
e. Highways (Councillor Zweck)
f. Police (Councillor Theobald)
55. Date of next meeting10th November 
Meeting closed 10.25pm
Signed 

Date
Appendix 1 Clerks Report September 2008
Actions from Previous meeting

1. Slow Signs outside school completed

2. First Aid Courses

Course 1: 25th September and 2nd October (18.30 to 21.30) village Hall booked

Course 2: 9th October and 16th October (18.30 to 21.30) village hall not available proposed change to 16th and 23rd October awaiting RS response.

Course 3: 25th October 9.30 to 16.30 village hall booked

3. Skips: Will confirm site of November skip nearer the time

4. Verges:  Awaiting response from Wiltshire Wildlife Trust on establishing a protected verge status

5. Mobile Library Service: route and timings have been confirmed in negotiation with users

6. Telephone Box:  letter received from KDC that the recommendation has been changed to retain telephone box

7. Bus times: Letter from Wilts & Dorset Bus Co. The timing of the school transport is a matter for the Public Transport Section of Wiltshire CC

8. Invoice sent to Wadworth Brewery for sign on village green, awaiting payment

Announcements

1. Procedures and Communications: 

a. Can subcommittees/working parties give me a note of the Village Hall useage for the finance records please?

b. Still appears to be some difficulties with Councillors receiving emails 

c. Website Development something to consider in Village Plan and 2009 budget

d. Acceptance of terms of reference and policies

e. Notice of Vacancy has been displayed and there has been no request for a by-election

f. Parishioner’s rights to inspect accounts for year end 31 March 2008 period of consultation ends on 22nd September. Currently appointments with Clerk after tonight’s meeting papers will be available in the Shop.

g. Reminder that the clerk needs copies of correspondence within 3 days of receipt 

2. Approached by LINK scheme co-ordinator to see if Shalbourne had an interest/need for community support scheme.  This is something that a Village plan could establish

3. Big Tidy Up campaign

4. Reminder of stakeholder consultation on air space useage on south side of Salisbury Plain

Flood Working Group

Following approval of their activities by the Parish Council the following actions are reported :

· Flood questionnaires were made available and 24 replies were received and are being incorporated in a 'Report on Flooding in Shalbourne 2006 – 2008.' This will be completed in the next week and will be forwarded to KDC and WCC requesting

· Production of a Shalbourne-wide plan for Flood Management for our approval

· Implementation of agreed actions 

· Other activities include :

· Attempting to obtain funding from   Flood Resilience funds to improve householders flood defences

· Seeking ways of obtaining more local  weather warnings

· Production of local flood advice for issue to to householders

· Conducting an inspection of the Shalbourne river to assess how debris may best be cleared in conjunction with landowners

· Advice has been received that the culvert under Ham Rd near The Coppice has collapsed causing partial blockage and will be repaired. A road closure will be necessary. No details yet available.

Rights of Way

· FP 15 (Area to the rear of The Coppice)- A 'Sleeper Bridge' has been completed by WCC Highways which will allow walkers to walk the path when it is flooded.

· FP No1 (between Brook Lane Bridge and The New bridge) – As planned the volunteer WP cleared the path on Aug 7th and I would like to thank those involved.

· Coxs Lane – I am confirming with the Fire Brigade and Ambulance services that the lane is not an emergency route and could be gated but not locked. I will be discussing this further with landowners The PC will be required to approve before any action is taken. Matter ongoing

· FP 21 . WCC Highways have cut it .

· FP No 1   Request received recently to convert FP no1 (Brook Lane to Mill Lane) from a footpath to a bridle way. To achieve this there needs to be agreement by the landowner, the PC and WCC Highways. Action is ongoing for report to the next meeting

· Bridle Way (at Noones Farm Oxenwood)- Clearance requested by a rider and is being actioned

15

